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EDITORIAL  

An interest in gardening is widely considered to be an enviable trait 
because of  the obvious enjoyment that those with that interest 
obtain from their hobby; the more passionate the interest the 
deeper the satisfaction and pleasure that it brings. Growing plants 
is therapeutic because of  that pleasure and satisfaction and 
because it puts the grower into close contact with nature. How 
many of  our members are passionate alpine growers? Not as many 
as is desirable considering the number who exhibit at the annual 
Show. This year only eighteen members did so. There is no 
suggestion that showing is the only, or even the main criterion to 
be used in deciding whether someone is a passionate plantsperson 
or not - some growers dislike even the idea of  showing - but it is a 
significant one. A major objective of  the Group must be to 
encourage members to grow alpines; whether they show or not is 
secondary. As you will see in the News and Views column the 
Committee has decided to make a special effort this year to spice 
up the autumn show by having a members-only plant sale and 
practical workshops on growing. Should the Committee go 
further? In the June 2008 Bulletin, Castilleja mentions (on pp 
151/2) two letters sent recently to Pershore which touch on the 
topic of encouraging ònew and improving gardenersó. Arising 
from both letters is the suggestion of  introducing a mentor 
scheme through the local AGS Groups òin order to enthuse 
younger membersó. Castilleja invites a response from readers to 
this idea. Here is an opportunity for the Dublin Group to respond 
positively by introducing such a scheme. A first step would be to 
ask for volunteer mentors and mentees. Assuming a reasonable 
response a number of  mentees could be allocated to a mentor 
based on location etc. There should be some clarity as to what 
would be expected from the various parties and guidelines as to 
how the scheme would work. The bones of  such a scheme could 
be presented to members at the Autumn Show when a broad 
range of  views could be canvassed and the level of  interest 
assessed. I sometimes think, and I may be wrong, that the Ulster 
Group has a greater number of  serious growers than we do. A 
scheme such as this could help to redress any imbalance.  



 5 

NEWS & VIEWS 

The next issue of  the newsletter will mark the 25th Anniversary of  
the founding of  the Group and should, therefore, be a bit special. 
I will do my best but I appeal to you to help me out. A selection 
of  reminiscences from members of  events over the twenty-five 
years would be nice, so, if  there is memory that you think might be 
worth sharing please let me know. Humorous contributions would 
be most welcome. I would also like to hear any suggestions you 
might have for any other items you would like to see included. My 
contact details are on the back cover. 

 

In this Issue 

Our featured article is very generously contributed by Helen 
Dillon  who has been a member of  the Group since 1984 and has 
always been tremendously supportive. She judges at the annual 
show and welcomes our overseas speakers to her wonderful 
garden, irrespective of  the time of  year. When Martin Walsh asks 
our visitors if  there is anything in particular they would like to see 
while in Ireland they almost invariably put the Dillon Garden at 
the top of  their list. The Group owes a huge debt of  gratitude to 
Helen for all she has done for us over the years. 

Liam Byrne once again writes about cultivation, on this occasion 
extolling the virtues of  Primula veris, an easy, commonplace but 
very beautiful plant. 

George Sevastopulo and Frank Tindall (President of  the AGS) 
write about the two 2008 Irish Shows. They were each the official 
AGS reporter for our Show and the Ulster Group Show 
respectively. 

I have an article on the rock garden in Maynooth College and 
George reviews two important new books. 

Finally we have reviews of  all our fixtures for the first half  of  
2008 written by various members to whom I offer heartfelt thanks. 
I am delighted with all the contributions but I feel I must mention 
in particular Anne Nolanõs astonishingly comprehensive report 
on Martin Walshõs talk. 
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Fixtures 

We have another top class programme for the remainder of  the 
year, unequalled, I would say, by any other society in Ireland ð see 
page 42.  

Our first meeting is on Thursday, 18 September, in Glasnevin 
when Finn Haugli  will talk on ôGrowing Asian Plants at Tromsø 
Botanical Gardens, Norwayõ. Finn is the recently retired director 
of  the gardens. I heard him give this riveting talk in Prague. This is 
a unique opportunity to learn something about these amazing 
gardens which featured in the recent BBC series Around the World 
in 80 Gardens. 

At 2.30 pm on Saturday, 4 October, there is a visit to Dargle 
Cottage Garden, Dargle Road (N 11 end), Enniskerry. This is an 
excellent private garden which is not open to the public so you 
should take this opportunity to see it. It was formerly the garden 
of  the late Sir Basil Goulding. Members are asked to be there at 
2.30 sharp as the electric gates will be closed after we enter. 

On Saturday, 11 October at 2.30 pm the Autumn Show will be 
held in Stillorgan. This event should not be missed as, in addition 
to the show element, competitive and non-competitive, there will 
be a special Plant and Bulb Sale which is intended to encourage 
members to grow more alpines both for their gardens and for 
showing. There will be lots of  plants and bulbs available at 
reasonable prices. There will also be a Cultivation Forum 
covering all aspects of  alpine growing as well as some advice on 
making the most of  the seed list. Please try to bring some plants 
for the sale but more importantly please be there.  

Thursday, 16 October is an important date. Henrik Zetterlund 
will talk on ôAlpines in Gothenburg, Swedenõ at NBG, Glasnevin. 
Anyone who heard Henrik at Termonfeckin in 2006 will know 
what a wonderful speaker he is, and how important from an alpine 
point of  view the Botanical Gardens in Gothenburg are. Henrik 
has an international reputation as an author, lecturer, and plant 
explorer. 

 George Sevastopulo will take us on ôA Cretan Odysseyõ on 

Thursday, 13 November in Stillorgan. Georgeõs talks are always full 
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of  interest, delivered with great aplomb and illustrated by excellent 

slides. I am looking forward to it. 

From Friday, 21 November to Sunday, 23 November our 24th 

Alpine Weekend takes place, as usual, in Termonfeckin, and what 

a line-up we have this year. Our speakers are Peter Korn, Robert 

Rolfe and Martin Walsh. Peter is from Sweden and is well known 

for his innovative approach to growing. His lecture at the SRGC 

Discussion Weekend a couple of  years ago was a sensation. Robert 

is Assistant Editor of  the AGS Bulletin and also a major 

contributor to it. He gave two talks in Prague last year and has to 

be heard to be believed. For me, he was the best speaker in a stellar 

list at the Czech Conference. He rarely gives talks so we are 

privileged to have him at An Grianán. As I write this Martin is in 

Bhutan following in the footsteps of  Ludlow and Sherriff  in an 

area that is underexplored, leaving open the likelihood that some 

new species may be found. He will talk to us about his adventures 

at the Weekend, and will in no sense be overshadowed by his 

illustrious fellow speakers.  

Our weekends are becoming more and more popular, and no 

wonder, given the calibre of  speakers that we continue to have, so 

when I advocate early booking I donõt do so lightly. See 

Programme and booking documentation. 

We finish the year in Stillorgan on11 December, with a ôChristmas 

Miscellanyõ. This will be a festive, social evening with a pot-pourri of  

membersõ slides and some seasonal chat. See you there. 

 

75th birthday of the Scottish Rock Garden Club 
From Rose Sevastopulo 
Congratulations to the Scottish Rock Garden Club on their 75th 
anniversary. The occasion was celebrated at the Royal Botanic 
Gardens, Edinburgh with a lunch for some 200 guests. The pre-
lunch speeches were led by the President, Ian Christie, resplendent 
in a kilt, and included contributions from the President of the 
Alpine Garden Society, Frank Tindall, and from the Show 
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Secretary of the Ulster Group, Pat Crossley. The latter both 
presented trophies, a painting and a quaich respectively, which will 
be competed for at SRGC shows. After lunch, there were guided 
tours of the gardens, which were looking splendid, followed by a 
lecture on future plans for the gardens by the Horticultural 
Director, David Rae.  
The SRGC have invited George to speak at their discussion weekend in early 
October, the first time that anyone from this part of Ireland has had that 
distinction. He will talk about the Burren. Well done George and good luck in 
October. Ed. 
 

2009 Show 

From Val Keegan 

We had the early show this year, our 23rd, and still filled our 
benches quite well. We had 251 plants on view, 181 visitors 
through the door plus members, and an excellent plant sale! It was 
a good show for the visiting public and an interesting one for 
members to enjoy. How Liam produces the number of  excellent 
plants that he does is a mystery to me! 

Why do we do it? 

1. To enable ourselves and the general public to enjoy seeing 
the range of different plants grown by members. 

2. To raise funds and advertise the society to others. 
3. To meet our friends with similar interests. 
4. To enjoy the competition and get new ideas. 
5. To enjoy the artistic section. 
6. To avail of the opportunity of buying new plants from 

specialist growers. 

Needless to say there is a lot of  work done by many people in 
running our Show, and I want to say a big thank you to all of  you 
who take on any job, large or small ð no prima donnas here thank 
goodness!   

Next year the Ulster Group is having their 70th Birthday and we 
have agreed to their request to let them have the later show, which 
is 25 April. Our Show therefore will be on Saturday, 4 April. 



 9 

Please try to produce at least one or two plants to exhibit.  
Remember it is for all our members, so why not give it a try. The 
old hands are always there to help. Many societies have had such 
difficulty in getting members to show plants that they no longer 
run a show ð help us to keep ours going for many years to come. 

To help members get started or continue showing the Group will 
help in many ways. 

1. Advice ð regular exhibitors are only too happy to give advice. 
2. Supply of suitable plants ð we will have some easy show 

plants to sell at the Autumn Show. 
3. George Sevastopulo is ordering bulbs for members to grow. 

They will also be on sale at the Autumn Show. 
4. Billy Moore is making a list of suggestions of seeds to order.  

Hopefully we will have some seeds for members at the 
Show. 

I have now been Show Secretary for 17 years. Whilst I have 
enjoyed the job I feel that I need a deputy who would be in a 
position to take my place should the need arise. Any offers? 

 

Our Website 

From Jamie Chambers 

Our website (www.alpinegardensociety.ie), youõll be glad to hear, is 

still being used, indeed more than ever before. With the usual 

warnings to concentrate on the movement of  the numbers rather 

than the actual meaning (the web can be a mysterious place), the 

number of  Hits in June was 6,182 (compared with 3,592 last 

November) with 790 Sites visiting us (661). Just before the Show, 

in March, the numbers were even bigger at 8,601 and 1,300. 

Images of  plants are still the most popular, but now people are 

downloading the newsletters too. 

Of course Iõm pleased if our members find our website useful, but 

even more pleased when others use it to find out about us, and 

thatõs happening more now as well. The Dublin 15 Environment 

Group found us on the web and sent me an email in May, asking if  

we would give a presentation about alpine gardening in 

http://www.alpinegardensociety.ie/
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Blanchardstown. This group aims to raise peopleõs awareness of 

environmental issues, so Val Keegan and I went out one evening in 

June and Val gave an excellent lecture for beginners. Not a big 

crowd, but a good way I thought of  moving beyond our usual 

audience.  

As ever, let me know if  you have any requests or suggestions for 

the website (email me at agsinfo@eircom.net) or contact any 

committee member. 

 

Mrs Audrey Dillon-Mahon 

I am sorry to have to record Audreyõs death earlier this year. She 
had been a loyal member since 1986 and regularly attended 
meetings until she and her late husband moved to Galway. She was 
a lady of  great charm and I always appreciated the little notes she 
jotted on her subscription form each year. 
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THE SHOWS 

 
Lewisia tweedyi (Photo: Billy Moore) 

Dublin AGS SHOW 2008 ð 5 April 2008 

In my report of  the 2007 Show, I paid tribute to all those who 

provided the ancillary features (catering, cleaners-up, commercial 

plant stalls, group plant sale, raffle, show secretary, stewarding, 

etc.) which make our show such a social and financial success.  

Once again, the efforts of  these helpers were much in evidence, 

even if  the helpers themselves were difficult to identify in the 

hustle and bustle of  the show.  The show is more than the sum of  

the plants!  

However, this year it is the turn of  the exhibitors, without whom 

there would be no show.  An exceptionally early date, coupled with 

miserable weather during much of  March, might have been 

expected to result in a dearth of  plants on the benches. In the 

event, exhibitors north and south rallied round and the 

Community School hall in Cabinteely was well filled with a 

colourful display.  Several genera of  plants were not represented, 

however. Notable among these were Androsace (except for a single 
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A . [Douglasia] montana) and Gentiana. There were very few Narcissus, 

perhaps as a result of  the high rainfall and lack of  sun in the 

previous summer. The Open section was well supported but we 

badly need new exhibitors in B and C sections to maintain a 

reasonable level of  competition and to slow down the progression 

of  relatively inexperienced growers upward to the Open section, 

where they may be deterred by the large pots and the standards 

expected.  

A great feature of  the Irish shows is the mutual support provided 

by exhibitors from the north and south (perhaps they will be 

joined next year by some of  those excellent growers from the Cork 

Group).  So it was a cause for double celebration that Raymond 

Copeland from Newry, County Down won his first Farrer Medal 

with a fine Saxifraga porophylla (pictured on Front Cover). The plant 

was acquired several years ago as S. stribnyi, from which it is clearly 

distinguished by its unbranched inflorescence and dominantly 

sessile flowers. It had made its debut at the Ulster Groupõs Local 

Show a few weeks earlier, where it similarly had been judged best 

in show.  Pictures of  this plant and others from the show can be 

seen on the Groupõs website. 

Now to two of  our foremost exhibitors: Harold McBride , 

Lisburn and Liam Byrne, Dublin were in competition in the class 

for ôrare in cultivationõ with plants that were appearing for the first 

time on the bench in Dublin. Harold had coaxed a small pad of  

Eritrichium nanum into flower and Liam introduced us to 

Thryptomene saxicola, a south-western West Australian native. It is a 

small leaved shrub in the Myrtaceae with masses of  small pink 

flowers and has been used as a cut flower in Australia. It is 

reported to come from granitic areas and to be moderately frost 

hardy. It grows to a metre high and is certainly a plant that should 

be tried in Dublin gardens. 

Dublin and Ulster shows are almost always graced by large pots of  

Lewisia tweedyi in rude good health and bursting with flower ð the 
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output of  our Dublin show grower par excellence, Liam Byrne. This 

year they did not disappoint. The ancestor of  the current crop was 

grown from seed. The plants get well fed and are moved on into 

larger pots twice or more during the growing season. This yearõs 

best specimen received an award of  merit. 

Another winner of  an award of  merit was a magnificent plant of  

the pale yellow-throated, white Primula marginata ôCasterinaõ shown 

by Harold.  

 

Primula marginata ôCasterinaõ (Photo: Billy Moore) 

Between them Liam and Harold made inroads into the silverware 

in the Open section. Harold won The Ulster Group Trophy (3 

pans rock plants distinct raised from seed) and Liam the ACC Cup 

(most 1st prize points - Open) and an AGS Sewell Medal (6 pans 

rock plants distinct). 

Plants grown for foliage are commonly eclipsed by those in flower 

in the confines of  show reports. Billy Moore, another of  our 

stalwart exhibitors, showed a most attractive form of  Astelia 

nivicola, which has a pleasing silver sheen on the upper surface of  
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the leaves and a bronze tinge on the reverse. It received an award 

of merit, as did another of Billyõs plants, a well flowered, dome-

shaped cushion of  Dionysia aretioides ôPhyllis Carterõ, which also 

won the David Shackleton Trophy (best pan Primulaceae).  

Apart from Pleiones, orchids have not featured strongly in 

previous Dublin shows but a much admired Anacamptis longicornis, 

exhibited by Bob Gordon, Portglenone, led to several enquiries as 

to where such a plant could be acquired. 

 

Anacamptis longicornis (Photo: Billy Moore) 
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The Jacki Troughton-Smith Trophy (best pan Ericaceae) was won by 

George and Pat Gordon, for Cassiope 'Kathleen Drydenõ and the 

Margaret Orsi Bowl (best plant from North America) by Susan 

Tindall , with x Kalmiothamnus 'Sindelberg', a most attractive 

bigeneric hybrid between Kalmiopsis and Rhodothamnus.  

Congratulations to Noelle Ann Curran for her large entry in 

section B, which gained her the Barney Johnson Trophy (most 1st 

prize points) and an AGS Spoon (6 pans rock plants distinct).  The 

Waverley Trophy for the best plant in section B was won by Pat 

Kennedy for Anemonella thalictroides ôOscar Schoaf'. 

 

Anemonella thalictroides ôOscar Schoaf' (Photo: Billy Moore) 

Paddy Smith won the Termonfeckin Trophy (most 1st prize 

points - Section C), the start of  a successful career in exhibiting.  

Michael Byrne won the Brian Wood Trophy (1 pan rock plant 

raised from seed Section C) and the Millennium Cup (best plant - 

Section C for Cyclamen repandum peloponnesiacum. 

 The artistic section was excellent and is always thoroughly enjoyed 

by the general public. The most 1st prize points in the Open 

Section were gained by Jon Evans. 

George Sevastopulo 
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Ulster AGS SHOW ð 26 April 2008 

 
Jim Price, the Editor and Frank Tindall (President AGS) judging at the 
Ulster Show. (Photo: Liam McCaughey) 

As usual the people of  the Ulster Group made everyone feel 

welcome in the superb surroundings of  Greenmount College in 

County Antrim. The grounds were in excellent condition despite a 

prolonged dry period.  

You always see different plants when you go to the Irish shows. I 

will mention some that particularly caught my attention. One of  

the first was Jim Priceõs pan of  Narcissus obesus ôDiamond Ringõ 

with its large flowers and long glossy foliage. I had seen this plant 

for sale in a nursery last year and was impressed by it then also.  

Pleione aurita, exhibited by Liam Byrne of  the Dublin Group in 

the small pan class, was another outstanding plant.  Many 

members of  the Dublin Group travel north to support the Show 

in Greenmount and members of  the Ulster Group reciprocate for 

the Dublin Show. I liked Thryptomene saxicola, also Liam Byrneõs, 

which is in the Myrtle family and is hardy in Dublin and the south 
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coast of  England. It comes from Western Australia and can grow 

to about a metre high.  

Harold McBrideõs dwarf  Aquilegia, A. grahamii, hails from the 

USA and looks as though it might be a crevice plant; how long 

lived it is I do not know - flower colour is red and yellow. Harold 

also showed the pink-flowered Androsace idahoensis, which grows in 

three small sites in the state of  Idaho. Itõs not an easy plant in 

cultivation. I have tried several times to visit its home but have had 

to turn back on each occasion because of  snow melt. I have grown 

it in a north facing crevice built from slate. I have taken 

considerable trouble to get information on Ranunculus delavayi, also 

exhibited by Harold, but without success. It has a nice yellow 

flower and looks as though it would be dwarf. In the three dwarf  

conifer class, small pan size, Jim McKnightõs Abies koreana ôSilver 

Kugelõ really did look dwarf and deservedly received an award of  

merit. I left Ulster after a very busy and enjoyable two days, 

meeting lots of  old friends and I hope, making some new ones. 

Frank Tindall 

To add to Frankõs report I thought the Ulster Show this year was excellent 

with many fine plants on the benches, although attendance by the public seemed 

to be down. It is becoming increasingly clear that the later of  the two shows, 

whether it is north or south, tends to be the bigger, and so it was this year. 

The Farrer Medal was awarded to Harold Mc Brideõs very fine pan of 

Pinguicula grandiflora (pictured on the back cover) and, in addition to the 

exhibitor mentioned by Frank, Awards of  Merit went to Liam Byrne for 

Pleione aurita, Susan Tindall for Daphne petraea ôGrandifloraõ and to 

Harold for Anemone trullifolia ôPradesh Seedlingõ. Liam Byrne won the 

Open Section, Mary McAllister of  Castlewellan, Section B and Kay 

McDowell of  Limavady, Section C. The artistic section was well supported 

with many fine exhibits. Our members did well with Liam, on top of  his other 

prizes, winning the Cowan Trophy and the Alpines õ96 Award; Pat Kennedy 

the award for the best plant in Section C; and Miriam Healy the AGS Spoon 

for her six pan entry in Section 65. 

Ed. 
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ALPINES, GAMBLING AND DOLLY THE SHEEP  

 
A spring view of  the canal in the Dillon Garden (Photo: Billy Moore) 

My first experience of  alpines took place when I was about nine. 

My younger brother and I each had our own patch of  garden, 

facing east, behind the bothy at our home in Perthshire, Scotland. 

Our teacher, Mr Penny, the headmaster from the school in the 

village, arrived one day with a present of  mauve aubrieta, yellow 

alyssum and white candytuft, all bare rooted. We rushed to dig out 

a piece of  the grassy bank opposite my patch, in which the plants 

were quickly installed. Much thought went into the arrangement of  

large stones around them. Most of  the spring holidays were spent 

going back to check up on the plants before I went off  to 

boarding school for the summer.  

Coming home to the damp sun and midges of  late July, I found 

that the rock garden had completely disappeared in a sea of  

waving grasses. My gardening then went through many different 

phases, starting with a passionate desire to grow cucumbers and 

for a garden frame to grow them in, and my on-going pelargonium 

and fuchsia collection. Aged around fifteen I had over forty 

different pelargoniums, and I still like them (but have given up the 
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cucumbers). Discovery of  My Rock-Garden by Reginald Farrer, 

sometime in my teens, was hugely exciting. This book resulted in 

my taking over a triangular bed in full sun at the corner of  the 

lawn behind my parentsõ house.   

My mother was repeatedly nagged to drive me up the high 

mountain road from Perth to Inverness to Jack Drakeõs nursery at 

Aviemore to buy rock plants, in particular some autumn gentians 

such as Gentiana farreri and G. sino-ornata cultivars. It never 

occurred to me that these gentians might be fussy.  Holes were dug 

and the plants shoved in to make great carpets of  astonishing, 

dazzling, September blue. The Knox Finlays (much admired 

plantspeople of  the last century of  nearby Keillour Castle) came to 

visit. They looked at my gentians. ôAhõ they nodded to each other, 

ôVirgin soilõ. Half a century later I know too well what they mean. 

Fresh soil has an extraordinary, irreplaceable magic ð however 

much compost, manure, leaf  mould or tender care you distribute 

to your plants, thereõs no equal to soil unruffled by human 

interference.   

Next in my alpine career was a visit to Joe Elliottõs nursery, 

Broadwell in the Cotswolds, where I bought a stone trough, which 

had to be transported by train to Perth, involving many tips to 

porters and bribing of  guards en route. Then, in my early 20s, living 

in London with a 3m x 120cm sunny balcony, I simultaneously 

joined a London AGS group and won £120 playing poker. The 

following day, I persuaded a boyfriend of  the time to drive me to 

Will Ingwersenõs nursery in West Sussex where, much to my 

driverõs annoyance, all the money was spent on two troughs and 

dozens of  plants - the boot was so low on the way back to London 

it nearly scraped the road. The only plant I can definitely 

remember (I still have it) was known then as Saxifraga elizabethae, an 

easy Kabschia with lemon flowers in early spring. But the plants 

soon displayed their dislike of  London pollution and had to be 

removed to the clean air of  central Scotland. [Gambling winnings 

have been the great catalyst of  my life ð it was an each-way Tote 



 20 

bet on Foinavon, who won the Grand National in 1967, that 

provided enough money for me to set up an antique stall in 

Chelsea Market, through which I met my husband Val, and 

eventually came to live in Ireland.]   

Meanwhile, I got a job on Amateur Gardening (in those days owned 

by Country Life). Wonderful people worked there at the time, such 

as Anthony Huxley (nephew of  Aldous) who was editor-in-chief  

of  the big RHS Dictionary, and the prolific writer and gardener 

Arthur Hellyer. The publishers, Collingridge, were part of  the 

same group and Iõd often see legendary gardeners such as Margery 

Fish and Percy Thrower in the office. It was during my time there 

that I learnt how important it was to get botanical names correct, 

and where to look them up to check.  

The next big influence on my gardening was when Val and I, on 

one of  our twice monthly buying trips to Scotland, made our first 

visit to Branklyn, the National Trust for Scotlandõs garden in Perth. 

It must have been about March, because I had my first sight of  

two great gardening beauties, Primula whitei and Helleborus torquatus.  

Branklynõs head gardener of the day, Stewart Annand, a great big 

fellow never out of  his kilt, showed us several large groups of  

luminous pale blue primulas with farinose leaves. As for the 

hellebore, these days we are spoilt for choice by all the brilliant 

new cultivars,  but then the effect of  a colour I can best describe 

as like that of  the rare glass, gorge de pigeon, was astonishing. With 

much generosity, Stewart gave me a piece. In those days there were 

probably only one or two clones in cultivation, and already, the few 

examples around had been propagated by division for some time. 

Distressingly, my plant grew weaker every year, and never set seed, 

until it seemed kinder to throw it out. Last year, walking round the 

garden with a knowledgeable visitor, we looked at some ailing 

plant in the garden, which I announced I was going to propagate 

and try to rescue. Then he remarked ôBut itõs an old plant, isnõt it?õ  

How right he is. It makes me think of  the cloned sheep, poor 
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Dolly, who appeared to die young ð but if  you think about it, she 

had just been propagated from a bit of  an older sheep.  

I donõt know where Iõd be without plants and gardening, and all 

the terrific people Iõve met who love plants, especially on trips with 

the AGS, and especially here in Ireland.  

Helen Dillon  

 

 

A SINGLE RED AMONGST THE GOLD  

When I was a boy in the nineteen forties the meadows were full of  

cowslips, but, alas, today with modern farming methods, and 

especially the use of  herbicides this is no longer so. The cowslip, 

of  course, is Primula veris and is of  the vernales section. It is a semi 

evergreen perennial up to twenty five cms tall. The stems are 

sturdy and upright, carrying umbels of  ten to twenty sweetly 

scented flowers having petals of  rich yellow with an orange base. It 

is one of  the most widespread primulas found in Europe and Asia 

and is native to Ireland. 

The cowslip is a low maintenance plant. A group of  three or five 

at the front of  the spring border makes a wonderfully bright and 

cheery impact. Grow them in well-drained soil, alkaline or acid, in 

sun or semi-shade and they will thrive. If  you show plants why not 

grow some in pots. Just because it is a fairly common plant donõt 

think it will not get a first. In the Dublin Show this year I won the 

Asiatic Primula class in the open section with a very common 

garden plant, Primula denticulata, the popular drumstick primula 

which I had dug up from the garden two weeks before the Show. 

Both clay and plastic pots are suitable but less watering is needed 

with the plastic variety. The compost I use is two parts John Innes 

no. 2, one part peat and one part grit. I leave the pots in the open 

garden and only take them into the alpine house just before the 

flowers open. Aphids can be a serious pest on cowslips and if  

infestation occurs I spray with a systemic insecticide. If  root 



 22 

aphids are a problem I stand the pot in a systemic insecticide until 

the compost is well drenched. Fungus can cause brown spotting 

on the foliage; if  this occurs simply remove the affected leaves. 

Propagation is by seed, or division of  the rosettes. Sow the seeds 

as soon as ripe and they will germinate in six to eight weeks. The 

compost I use for seed is a fifty-fifty mix of  John Innes no. 1 and 

sharp sand. For divisions I use the normal potting compost. 

And so I come, at last, to the explanation of  the title. In spring 

2002 I sowed P. veris seed which I got from the AGS seed 

distribution. When the resulting plants reached flowering size I 

found that one of  them had red flowers. It was exactly the same as 

the yellow flowered plants, carried the same umbels of  flowers but 

with red petals having the same orange base. I have checked the 

websites of  the AGS and the RHS; the AGS Encyclopaedia of  

Alpines; Primulas of  Europe and America by Smith, Burrow and Lowe 

and others of  my books that refer to primulas but could find no 

reference to a red cowslip. This is the mystery and joy of  growing 

from seed. In the last newsletter we had a wonderful article on 

growing from seed (thank you Liam. Ed.) and if  you are not already 

doing so you should follow the guidelines in that article and start 

growing from seed yourself. 

Liam Byrne   
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Monsignor Patrick J. Horan (centre), Tom Fahy and Bernie Farrell in the 
Maynooth College Rock Garden. (Photo: Billy Moore)  

AN ALPINE DELIGHT  IN KILDARE  

The Maynooth College historian, Monsignor Patrick J. Corish, 
has been a member of  our group since January 1984. He joined 
the parent body in the ôseventies and got seed from the annual 
distribution each year from which he has been growing plants for 
the College rock garden. The rock garden is part of  the large 
walled garden on the College grounds and originally belonged to 
Dean Craddock. The land was acquired in 1795 for the 
establishment of  the College.  

Nothing much happened on the gardening front until the 1930õs 
when at the direction of  the then President, Monsignor DõAlton 
(later Cardinal), Jimmy Murray, a trained horticulturist, was 
recruited to oversee the development of  the gardens, which 
included the establishment of  the rock garden. Mr Murray was 
very keen and even lectured the students of  the time on gardening. 
Development more or less ceased during the war years and the 
rather depressed 1950õs until, in the following decade, despite his 
onerous academic duties and òas a help to preserving [his] sanityó, 
Monsignor Corish took on the rock garden. He populated it with 
his seed-raised plants, abandoning any that would not grow outside 


